Public Document Pack



To: Members of the Standing Advisory

Council for Religious Education

(SACRE)

Date: 6 October 2017

Direct Dial: 01824 712568

e-mail: democratic@denbighshire.gov.uk

Dear Sir / Madam

You are invited to attend a meeting of the STANDING ADVISORY COUNCIL FOR RELIGIOUS EDUCATION (SACRE) to be held at 10.00 am on FRIDAY, 13 OCTOBER 2017 in COUNCIL CHAMBER, RUSSELL HOUSE, CHURTON ROAD, RHYL.

Yours sincerely

G Williams Head of Legal and Democratic Services

AGENDA

SILENT REFLECTION

1 APOLOGIES FOR ABSENCE

2 APPOINTMENT OF CHAIR

To appoint a Chair of the SACRE Committee for the ensuring term.

3 APPOINTMENT OF VICE CHAIR

To appoint a Vice- chair for the SACRE Committee for the ensuring term.

4 **DECLARATIONS OF INTEREST** (Pages 5 - 6)

Members to declare any personal or prejudicial interests in any business identified to be considered at this meeting.

5 URGENT MATTERS AS AGREED BY THE CHAIR

Notice of items which, in the opinion of the Chair, should be considered at the meeting as a matter of urgency pursuant to Section 100B(4) of the Local Government Act 1972.

6 MINUTES OF THE LAST MEETING (Pages 7 - 10)

To approve and sign as a correct record minutes of the previous meeting held on the 5th July, 2017 (copy enclosed).

7 SACRE DRAFT ANNUAL REPORT 2016-17 (Pages 11 - 26)

To consider a report to approve the draft SACRE Annual Report (copy enclosed).

8 ANALYSIS OF INSPECTION REPORTS (Pages 27 - 30)

To receive the analysis of recent Estyn Inspection Reports (copy enclosed).

9 RESPONSE FROM SACRE'S LETTER TO SCHOOLS (Pages 31 - 38)

To receive a report regarding schools response to the monitoring letter sent to all Denbighshire schools (copy enclosed).

10 GOVERNMENT MATTERS (Pages 39 - 46)

- (i) To receive the response regarding letters sent by SACRE concerning Collective Worship (copy enclosed)
- (ii) To discuss the concerns regarding the new GCSE specification.

11 SACRE AND SCHOOL TO SCHOOL COLLABORATION (Pages 47 - 48)

To provide members with an update on training events, and to monitor and plan materials available for primary schools.

12 WASACRE (Pages 49 - 60)

- (i) To receive the minutes of the last meeting of the Association
- (ii) To receive an update from Welsh Government concerning the new curriculum.
- (iii) To agree attendance at the next WASACRE meeting, Bridgend 10th November 2017.

13 DATE OF NEXT MEETING

The next meeting will be held at 10am on Monday 5 February 2018 in Conference Room 1a, County Hall, Ruthin LL15 1YN.

MEMBERSHIP

Councillors Representing Denbighshire County Council

Ellie Chard Emrys Wynne
Tony Flynn Huw Hilditch-Roberts

Tony Thomas

Representing Religious Denominations

Mr. Simon Cameron Mr. Dominic Oakes Rev. B H Jones Rev. Martin Evans-Jones Ms Mary Ludenbach Mrs C Thomas Lt. Sian Radford

Representing Teacher Associations

Mrs C Harmsworth

Ms. Ali Ballantyne

Co-opted Members

Ms. Tania Ap Siôn

COPIES TO:

All Councillors for information Press and Libraries Town and Community Councils



Agenda Item 4



LOCAL GOVERNMENT ACT 2000

Code of Conduct for Members

DISCLOSURE AND REGISTRATION OF INTERESTS

I, (name)	
a *member/co-opted member of (*please delete as appropriate)	Denbighshire County Council
interest not previously decla	lared a *personal / personal and prejudicial ared in accordance with the provisions of Part III and onduct for Members, in respect of the following:-
Date of Disclosure:	
Committee (please specify)	:
Agenda Item No.	
Subject Matter:	
Nature of Interest: (See the note below)*	
Signed	
Date	

*Note: Please provide sufficient detail e.g. 'I am the owner of land adjacent to the application for planning permission made by Mr Jones', or 'My husband / wife is an employee of the company which has made an application for financial assistance'.



STANDING ADVISORY COUNCIL FOR RELIGIOUS EDUCATION (SACRE)

Minutes of a meeting of the Standing Advisory Council for Religious Education (SACRE) held in COUNCIL CHAMBER, COUNTY HALL, RUTHIN on Wednesday, 5 July 2017 at 10.00 am.

PRESENT

Representing Denbighshire County Council

Councillors Ellie Chard, Tony Flynn, Tony Thomas and Emrys Wynne

Representing Religious Denominations

Mr. Simon Cameron, Mr. Dominic Oakes and Rev. Martin Evans-Jones

ALSO PRESENT

Challenge Advisor for GwE (PL) and Committee Administrator (SJ) Sarah Roberts- Head of Humanities, Rhyl High School

SILENT REFLECTION

The meeting began with a few minutes silent reflection. The chair reflected upon recent tragic events and asked members to take a minute to consider the impact they have had on children and their families.

POINT OF NOTICE

It was agreed that Simon Cameron Chair the meeting.

1 APOLOGIES

Apologies for absence were received from Mrs Cate Harmsworth and Councillor Joe Welch

2 DECLARATIONS OF INTEREST

No declarations of interest.

3 CONFIRMATION OF CHAIR AND VICE-CHAIR

The Challenge Advisor for GwE (CA) confirmed with members the procedure for appointing a Chair and Vice Chair of the SACRE Committee. The CA informed members that the current Vice Chair would become Chair in October and the appointment of a new Vice Chair would be on the October agenda.

4 URGENT MATTERS AS AGREED BY THE CHAIR

None

5 MINUTES OF THE LAST MEETING

The minutes of the Standing Advisory Council for Religious Education (SACRE) meeting held on the 13 February 2017 (previously circulated) were submitted.

NOTED that subject to the above, the minutes of the SACRE meeting held on the 13 February 2017, be proposed for approval as a correct record at the Committee's next meeting.

6 ROLE OF SACRE

The Challenge Advisor for GwE (CA) introduced the report (previously circulated) which provided information on the role of SACRE and the role of its members. The CA explained to members the responsibility SACRE had regarding Religious Education syllabus in schools, its contents and the way in which it is taught. Members were informed they meet 3 times a year, once in each academic school term to discuss, monitor, support and assess Religious Education in schools.

The CA explained the background to collective worship in schools, every pupil should receive an act of collective worship unless parental request to be exempt. Concerns were raised over the ability to monitor the delivery of collective worship in schools. Members raised the issue of new schools that had been built not having a space large enough for collective worship. The committee were informed that space had been allocated for reflection or dedicated for religious purpose.

The CA explained to members that a new Curriculum for Religious Education was to be introduced in September 2021 and SACRE Committee members would be monitoring and supporting the implementation.

The Chair thanked the CA for the reflection and information on the role of SACRE and its members. The Chair ushered members to take a proactive role in the Committee sharing good practice, experiences and supporting the CA.

NOTED that the report be received and noted.

7 ANALYSIS OF INSPECTION REPORTS

The Challenge Advisor for GwE (CA) submitted a report (previously circulated) which provided an analysis of Estyn Inspection reports published in the spring term.

The CA explained that presented were the findings of the inspections that took place at 2 schools as this was the only information received from Estyn. Inspections had been carried out at Denbigh High School and Ysgol Llanbedr, details relating to each of the respective schools had been included in the report and were summarised by the CA. The Committee were informed the method Estyn adopt for inspecting schools was to be changing from September 2017. The CA explained from the two Estyn inspections received, the inspection of Ysgol Llanbedr was obtained using the previous inspection framework and the inspection of Denbigh High School the new framework.

The CA explained to members the new inspection framework was made up of 5 clear areas, from the information in the new inspection framework limited reference to items relevant to SACRE could be observed. The CA explained that Estyn have stated they will only make direct reference to Collective Worship within inspections if it is not observed.

The CA expressed the importance for the SACRE committee to monitor the new framework from the results of inspections carried out.

NOTED that the report be received and its contents noted.

8 LEAD PRACTITIONER - SUPPORTING THE NEW GCSE SPECIFICATIONS

The Challenge Advisor for GwE (CA) introduced Sarah Roberts, Head of Humanities at Rhyl High School and Conwy and Denbighshire Hub Lead Practitioner.

Sarah Roberts Lead Practitioner (LP) for religious education in Conwy and Denbighshire presented to the committee initiatives in place to deliver the revised GCSE Religious Studies specifications.

The LP explained the background to the work the Lead Practitioners had been involved with. Work had been done with schools across the region to support staff and to share good practices.

The LP discussed with members the differences between the Full course and short course GCSE Religious Education examinations and how the modules of each are calculated.

The LP informed members that WJEC conference's held in Bangor and Ewloe expressed a number of concerns that schools had regarding the new specifications. The LP disclosed that the main concern that was aired at the meeting was the lack of resources particularly no textbook available to support teaching staff or pupils. It was also asked at the conference's that guidance be provided on the Humanist element of the syllabus to aid in teaching.

A further conference organised by GwE took place in March. The LP gave a brief review of what was discussed at the conference which included information on assessment, Humanist approach and the next stages for Hub practitioners to explore. The feedback from the 60 teachers that attended the conference was well received and positive feedback was given.

The LP attended a Hub meeting which focused on preparation for the new school year and developing concepts to support each other. The LP told the committee currently communication was through the use of emails, come September a new portal would be implemented to allow schools access to aid and support. The LP informed the committee of the next Hub meeting which would be in October 2018 and the next stages would focus on developing concept maps, to continue to share information and investigate for another conference to be arranged and attended.

Concerns that had been raised in the conference's and Hub meetings were echoed by the SACRE committee. The Committee felt it necessary to construct a letter to WJEC and the Welsh Government expressing the concerns felt by Denbighshire's SACRE.

The Chair thanked Sarah Roberts for attending the meeting and for providing the information for members to discuss and deliberate on. The Chair asked that

SACRE monitor the implementation of the new specifications and continue to communicate with the Hub practitioner.

RESOLVED that the report be received and its contents noted. A letter to WJEC and Welsh Government be drafted expressing SACRE's concerns regarding the new specifications for GCSE Religious Education.

9 SCHOOL TO SCHOOL COLLABORATIVE WORKING - UPDATE

The Challenge Advisor for GwE (CA) briefed members on the background of the school to school collaborative working group. The CA explained to members that no meeting from the group had taken place recently. Work had been done to produce a document in the new academic year to assist schools with Religious Education.

NOTED that the Committee receive the verbal update.

10 WASACRE

The minutes of the Wales Association of SACRE's (WASACRE) held at Monmouthshire on the 3rd March 2017 (Previously circulated) were submitted for members information.

Concerns were raised from members that Religious Education would be taught as an addition to other subjects. The Challenge Advisor for GwE (CA) expressed the importance of SACRE members concerns being expressed at WASACRE meetings and encouraged members to attend the next WASACRE meeting to ensure concerns were heard and answered.

The CA explained to the Committee that Denbighshire SACRE were required to nominate for the appointment of Vice Chair for the Wales Association of SACRE. The CA analysed the nominations (previously circulated) with members. It was voted that Gill Vaisey be nominated for the position of Vice Chair for WASACRE by Denbighshire SACRE members.

NOTED that the minutes of the WASACRE meeting held on 3 March 2017 be received and noted.

<u>**RESOLVED**</u> that Gill Vaisey be nominated by Denbighshire SACRE members for Vice Chair of WASACRE.

11 DATE OF THE NEXT MEETING

The next meeting of the Denbighshire SACRE had been scheduled for 10am Friday 13th October, 2017 in Council Chamber, Russell House, Churton Road, Rhyl.

The meeting concluded at 11:45 a.m.

Denbighshire County Council Standing Advisory Council for Religious Education (SACRE)

Date of	Meeting:	13th October 2017
Agenda Item:	7	Report Details

Background to the Report:

It is a statutory requirement on the SACRE to produce and Annual Report of its work, and that this Annual Report be made available to DfES by December 31st.

Purpose of the Report:

To identify and record the work of the SACRE for the year from September 2016– July 2017

Recommendations:

- To approve the report, subject to any amendments, as an accurate account.
- To request the LA to have the report translated into Welsh, and distributed to all schools and colleges in Denbighshire, and other recipients as required by law and as identified in the report.



Annual Report

of

Denbighshire Standing Advisory Council for Religious Education

2016 - 2017

Foreword

The Role of the Standing Advisory Council for Religious Education:

The principal roles of SACRE are:

- Advising the Local Authority on matters to do with Religious Education and collective worship, or Spiritual and Moral Development;
- Consider applications from Headteachers that their school be released from the statutory requirements for Collective Worship to be wholly or mainly of a broadly Christian character (such applications are known as 'Determinations');
- Require a Local Authority to review its Agreed Syllabus;
- Monitor the provision of RE, collective worship and spiritual, moral, social and cultural development in the schools of the Local Authority;
- o Give advice on teacher agreed syllabus RE, including the choice of teacher materials;
- o Advising the Local Authority on the provision of training for teachers (in RE);
- Considering complaints about the provision and delivery of RE and collective worship made to the Local Authority.
- o To publish an Annual Report on its work.

The Composition of SACRE:

The statutory requirements for the setting up of SACREs require three committees of members:

- Representatives of Christian denominations or other religions and their denominations reflecting the principal religious traditions of the locality;
- Teacher representatives;
- County Council representatives.

There is also the right to co-opt members.

CONTENTS

		Page No
1.	Executive Summary.	2
2.	Advice given to the LA:	3-4
	a) Religious Education and the Agreed Syllabus	3
	b) Methods of teaching, choice of teaching materials and provision of Initial Teacher Training	3-4
	c) Collective Worship	4
3.	Other Matters:	5-6
	a) Local matters	5
	b) National matters:	5-6
	i. Estyn	
	ii. DfES	
	iii. WASACRE	
	c) Complaints	6
4.	Appendices:	7-11
	a) Composition of SACRE	7
	b) Number and dates of meetings	8
	c) Organisations receiving the report	8
	d) Focused evidence: statistics	9-11

	Executive Summary	
Topics/Issues:	Advice given:	Implemented By LEA:
RE: Agreed Syllabus	The agreed syllabus conference continues to be deferred on the advice of WASACRE, due to the current curriculum reform.	√
RE: Standards	 Following consideration of Inspection Reports, schools are sent letters congratulating them for the good features. Results of the previous year's examinations for Religious Studies GSCE short course, full course and A level are presented and discussed. 	✓
RE: Choice of Teaching Materials	No formal guidance, but the additional support and guidance for the Agreed Syllabus includes reference to some teaching materials.	✓
RE: Provision of ITT	No visits possible this year.	
Collective Worship	Following consideration of Inspection Reports, letters be sent to schools congratulating them for the good features.	✓
Other Matters: Local	SACRE continued to meet in local secondary schools this year.	✓
	Members continue to discuss how best to monitor standards in schools.	✓
Pa	SACRE continues to support school collaboration groups, developing materials and resources to support the teaching of RE.	√
age 1	SACRE continues to support school collaboration groups, developing materials and resources to support the monitoring of RE.	✓
o	• SACRE members received details regarding the Lead Practioner programme facilitating secondary RE teachers to plan and prepare for the new WJEC GCSE specifications (first teaching 2017).	✓
Other Matters:	Members receive regular updates of Estyn Inspection Reports or documents relating to RE and Collective Worship.	✓
National	Members be informed about developments and initiatives undertaken by DFES Skills.	✓.
	The SACRE maintain its membership of WASACRE, representatives attend and report back on the meetings of the	✓
	association.	✓
	 WJEC analysis of Religious Studies examinations. WASACRE continues to ask SACRE's to evaluate and improve how they monitor and work with schools 	✓
Other Matters: additional	No other additional matters.	
Complaints	No complaints received.	

The Annual Report

2. Advice Given to the Local Authority (a) Religious Education:

i. The Agreed Syllabus

Denbighshire SACRE adopted the 'National Exemplar Framework for Religious Education for 3-19 year olds' as the Locally Agreed Syllabus for Denbighshire in 2008. The framework continues to be the basis of the Agreed Syllabus in Denbighshire. The Agreed Syllabus will be reviewed once the findings of the curriculum review are published.

A SACRE's main function is '...to advise the authority upon such matters connected with religious worship in county schools and the religious education to be given in accordance with an agreed syllabus as the authority may refer to the council or as the council may see fit.' Education Reform Act 1988 s.11 (1) (a)

In the summer term, training has been provided for a few schools who will continue to work collaboratively to develop resources supporting the Agreed Syllabus.

The planning document 'Comprehensive Guide to RE' and 'RE in the Foundation Phase', which complement the Agreed Syllabus, continue to requested and used by schools.

ii. Standards

Examination results

The SACRE received details of the examination results for 2016. All GCSE full course and short course results relate to pupils that have sat an RE examination and left compulsory Education.

424 pupils sat the full course in 2016, a considerable drop when compared with 550 in 2015. The full course results were slightly below the national average, 77.4% compared to 78.7%, and above last year's LA results by 3.8%.

312 pupils sat the short course in 2016, 19 more than the year before. The overall A*-C was 31.7%, 13.7% below the national results for all candidates, but a 6.1% increase on last years' local figures.

In 2016, 76 pupils sat an 'A' level in Religious Studies, 25 more than in 2015. For Advanced Level, the overall $A^* - C$ rate was 76.3%, 2.6% below the national average, and 10% below when compared with last year's local figures.

Inspection Reports

Due to the current Estyn inspection framework there are no subject judgments in the Estyn reports. Instead, members receive information from the reports relating to Estyn's comments of a schools provision of SMSC. See part c Collective Worship - Monitoring provision - Inspection reports.

b. Methods of teaching

The SACRE and the LA have previously provided comprehensive documents and materials in support of the Agreed Syllabus, and these contain advice on methods of teaching and delivery of RE.

No advice has been given to schools regarding methods of teaching in 2015-16.

The schools working collaboratively received training on the three core skills in RE.

Choosing teaching resources

The SACRE does not formally advise schools in the matter of purchasing teaching resources, deeming this to be a matter for the schools themselves.

The Lead Practioner programme, funded by Welsh Government and organised by the local consortium (GwE) have encourage schools to share resources to support the planning and preparation for the new WJEC GCSE specification (first teaching 2017).

A small group of schools have met in the spring term to work collaboratively. The aim of this group is to develop curriculum resources that can be shared with all schools in the LA.

Provision of Initial Teacher Training

It had not been possible during the year to make a visit to or receive a visit from an Initial Teacher Training Institute.

c) Collective Worship

Monitoring provision

Inspection Reports

As part of the process of monitoring, Estyn Inspection Reports are analysed in terms of collective worship, spiritual, moral, social and cultural development (SMSC). These are compiled and noted by SACRE. Letters are sent to schools following the consideration of them in SACRE, commending good practice and offering support as may be necessary.

Over the year 4 schools' inspection reports were analysed under the current inspection framework.

Positive Comments in overall judgements	No of schools
Current performance	

Positive Comments in quality indicators:	No of schools
Key Question 1: How good are the outcomes?	
Standards	
Wellbeing	1
Key Question 2: How good is provision?	
Learning Experiences	4
Care support and guidance	4
Learning Environment	4
Key Question 3: How good is leadership and management?	

Partnership working	1	
---------------------	---	--

1 school was inspected under the draft inspection framework, formally starting September 2017.

A comment regarding Religious Studies and the positive contribution it has towards pupils SMSC development was included in inspection area 4: Care Support and Guidance.

iii) Guidance Documents

Guidance documents created in previous years continue to be available to schools including 'A Comprehensive Guide to RE' and 'RE in the Foundation Phase'.

A small number of schools have worked collaboratively to develop guidance for all schools in the LA on aspects of monitoring and curriculum planning.

iv) Resources recommended

The guidance documents referred to above contain references to resources valued and recommended or evaluated by serving teachers. In addition, advice is offered in response to specific requests. Also schools are informed of resources through the RE News which is available to all schools electronically, they also have access to the Welsh National Centre for RE resources at Bangor University and also the St Mary's Centre for RE.

Self-evaluation materials continue to be promoted and are available on the REQM website.

The Lead Practioner for Denbighshire facilitated an opportunity for RE teachers to share resources relevant for the new WJEC GCSE RE specification (first teaching 2017).

v) INSET for Collective Worship

No inset has been provided for Collective Worship in the current academic year.

vi) Evaluation of the effectiveness of guidance

No formal evaluation of the original guidance material has been undertaken, but responses from schools to the materials, and comments offered through school visits have indicated how much the schools have valued the materials and used them in planning and enhancing their provision.

vii) Determinations

No Determinations have been made.

3) Other Matters

a) Local

SACRE has conducted its business in one high school this year. Two further meetings have taken place in LA meeting rooms.

SACRE is continuing to support school to school collaborative groups that will develop curriculum and monitoring resources that will be shared with schools across the LA.

Members received a presentation from Denbighshire's RS lead practioner. Funded by Welsh Government and organised by GwE, the lead practioner is responsible for facilitating RS teachers to meet, discuss their concerns regarding the new WJEC RS specification and to share and create resources.

b) National

Although the Lead Practioner programme has a local facilitator, it is a programme has been provided across Wales.

Members continue to receive presentations regarding the implications of the Donaldson Review on Religious Education and the development of the pioneer network.

(i) Estyn:

Inspection Reports on schools were received and analysed, as reported. The new inspection framework was discussed briefly, one Denbighshire school was inspected under the draft arrangements. The new arrangements will form the new inspection framework from September 2017.

(ii) DFES:

The SACRE has been informed of developments and initiatives undertaken by or through the Department for Education and Skills. The Agreed Syllabus Conference has been postponed until DFES publishes its planned changes to the curriculum.

(iii) WASACRE

Members of SACRE and the LA were represented at all the meetings of WASACRE, and received some of the presentations that had been made. SACRE continued to receive reports from representatives attending the meetings of the Association, and also receiving of minutes and papers from WASACRE.

(iv) Complaints

No complaints were received by the SACRE.

4. Appendices:

a) Composition of SACRE

Representing Religious Denominations:

Church in Wales Sylvia Harris

Simon Cameron

Roman Catholic

Mary Ludenbach

Baptist Union

Nomination awaited (Welsh) Nomination awaited (English) Presbyterian

Rev. Brian H Jones (Welsh) Christine Thomas (English)

Methodist

Rev. Martin Evans-Jones

United Reformed

Nomination awaited

Union of Welsh Independents

Nomination awaited

Religious Society of Friends

Dominic Oakes

Salvation Army

Captain Sian Radford

Evangelical Movement Wales

Nomination awaited

Representing Teacher Associations:

Secondary Headteacher

Nomination awaited

Junior Headteacher

Nomination awaited

Secondary RE Specialists

Cate Harmsworth

Infant Headteacher Nomination awaited

Special School Teachers

Ms.Ali Ballantyne

Junior Classroom Teacher
Nomination awaited

Infant Classroom Teacher

Nomination awaited

Representing Denbighshire County Council

Councillor Bill Tasker (Autumn & Spring term)

Councillor Arwell Roberts (Autumn & Spring term)
Councillor Gwyneth Kensler (Spring term)

Councillor Tony Flynn (Summer term)

Councillor Emrys Wynne (Summer term)

Councillor Ann Davies (Autumn & Spring term)

Councillor Joe Welch

Councillor Ellie Chard (Summer term)

Councillor Tony Thomas (Summer term)

Co-opted Members:

Tania Ap Sion – Director of the St. Mary's Centre

b) Number and dates of meetings

SACRE meetings: 19th October 2016 13th February 2017 5th July 2017

c) Organisations receiving the report

- DFES
- The report is available on the WASACRE website for interested organisations

Ysgolion Sir Ddinbych – Tabl 1 CANLYNIADAU TAGAU 2016: PAWB – ASTUDIAETHAU CREFYDDOL Denbighshire Schools – Table 1 GCSE RESULTS 2016: ALL – RELIGIOUS STUDIES

												Key St	age 4 F	eligiou	ıs Stuc	lies Re	sults 20	016														AL	ALL PUPILS	
	Analysis By Grade Pas													Pass	Pass Percentages																			
				GCSE Full Cou	ise		A	A* /			А В		(;		D		E		F		G		IJ)	(Total I	ntries	Α*	A*-A		*-C	A*	*-G
A	اُم	Rhif yr Ysgol / School I 🕶		Enw'r Ysgo	ol / Scho	ool Name	No	%	No	%	No	%	No	%	No	%	No	%	No	%	No	%	No	%	No	%	No	%	No	%	No	%	No	%
6	63	6634003	R	Rhyl High School			0	0.0	0	0.0	0	0.0	0	0.0	0	0.0	0	0.0	0	0.0	0	0.0	0	0.0	0	0.0	0	0.0	0		0		0	
Ū	63	6634014	Р	Prestatyn High Scl	nool		13	6.5	42	21.1	57	28.6	49	24.6	16	8.0	12	6.0	8	4.0	2	1.0	0	0.0	0	0.0	199	100.0	55	27.6	161	80.9	199	100.0
a 6	63	6634020	Υ	sgol Uwchradd G	lan Clwy	rd	3	15.0	1	5.0	8	40.0	5	25.0	1	5.0	2	10.0	0	0.0	0	0.0	0	0.0	0	0.0	20	100.0	4	20.0	17	85.0	20	100.0
6	63	6634026	D	Denbigh High Sch	ool		0	0.0	3	20.0	3	20.0	3	20.0	0	0.0	4	26.7	1	6.7	1	6.7	0	0.0	0	0.0	15	100.0	3	20.0	9	60.0	15	100.0
Ŋ		6634027	Υ	/sgol Dinas Bran			4	5.7	10	14.3	13	18.6	13	18.6	12	17.1	12	17.1	5	7.1	1	1.4	0	0.0	0	0.0	70	100.0	14	20.0	40	57.1	70	100.0
\mathcal{C}_{6}	63	6634031	Υ	rsgol Brynhyfryd			8	42.1	6	31.6	5	26.3	0	0.0	0	0.0	0	0.0	0	0.0	0	0.0	0	0.0	0	0.0	19	100.0	14	73.7	19	100.0	19	100.0
6	63	6634601	В	Blessed Edward Jo	nes High	n School	0	0.0	7	14.3	13	26.5	13	26.5	3	6.1	7	14.3	5	10.2	1	2.0	0	0.0	0	0.0	49	100.0	7	14.3	33	67.3	49	100.0
6	63	6635901	S	St Brigid's School			10	19.2	20	38.5	16	30.8	3	5.8	3	5.8	0	0.0	0	0.0	0	0.0	0	0.0	0	0.0	52	100.0	30	57.7	49	94.2	52	100.0
_					663	Denbighshire	38	9.0	89	21.0	115	27.1	86	20.3	35	8.3	37	8.7	19	4.5	5	1.2	0	0.0	0	0.0	424	100.0	127	30.0	328	77.4	424	100.0
	All Pupils 11,051					11,051	g	9.4	1	8.4	2	3.8	20).4	9	.3	7	.7	5	.4	3	.3			_		,		33	.8	78	3.7	98	8.8

Ysgolion Sir Ddinbych – Tabl 2 Denbighshire Schools – Table 2

CANLYDIADAU TGAU 2016 PAWB – ASTUDIAETHAU GREFYDDOL: CWRS BYR GCSE RESULTS 2016: ALL – RELIGIOUS EDUCATION SHORT COURSE

											Key St	age 4 I	Religiou	ıs Stud	lies Re	sults 2	016														AL	ALL PUPILS	
	Analysis By Grade Pa													Pass	Pass Percentages																		
1			GCSE SHORT CO	ourse		А	*	Α		В			C	D			E		F		G		C	>	х то		Entries	A*	-A	Α*	*-C	A*	*-G
	ALI /	Rhif yr Ysgol / School I 🕶	Enw'r Ys	gol / Sch	ool Name	No	%	No	%	No	%	No	%	No	% ~	No	%	No	% ~	No	%	No	%	No	% ~	No	% ~	No	%	No	%	No	%
	663	6634003	Rhyl High School			1	0.9	7	6.3	14	12.6	12	10.8	18	16.2	26	23.4	8	7.2	8	7.2	12	10.8	5	4.5	111	100.0	8	7.2	34	30.6	94	84.7
	663	6634014	Prestatyn High S	chool		0	0.0	0	0.0	6	9.8	23	37.7	5	8.2	7	11.5	13	21.3	2	3.3	3	4.9	2	3.3	61	100.0	0	0.0	29	47.5	56	91.8
	663	6634020	Ysgol Uwchradd	Glan Clw	yd	0	0.0	0	0.0	0	0.0	0	0.0	0	0.0	0	0.0	0	0.0	0	0.0	0	0.0	0	0.0	0	0.0	0		0		0	
ו כ	663	6634026	Denbigh High Sc	hool		0	0.0	7	10.0	9	12.9	18	25.7	11	15.7	11	15.7	6	8.6	5	7.1	2	2.9	1	1.4	70	100.0	7	10.0	34	48.6	67	95.7
} [663	6634027	Ysgol Dinas Bran	ı		0	0.0	0	0.0	0	0.0	1	2.0	0	0.0	3	6.0	10	20.0	15	30.0	18	36.0	3	6.0	50	100.0	0	0.0	1	2.0	29	58.0
· [663	6634031	Ysgol Brynhyfryd			0	0.0	0	0.0	0	0.0	1	100.0	0	0.0	0	0.0	0	0.0	0	0.0	0	0.0	0	0.0	1	100.0	0	0.0	1	100.0	1	100.0
> [663	6634601	Blessed Edward .	Jones Hig	h School	0	0.0	0	0.0	0	0.0	2	13.3	1	6.7	2	13.3	4	26.7	3	20.0	2	13.3	1	6.7	15	100.0	0	0.0	2	13.3	12	80.0
`	663	6635901	St Brigid's School			0	0.0	0	0.0	0	0.0	0	0.0	1	100.0	0	0.0	0	0.0	0	0.0	0	0.0	0	0.0	1	100.0	0	0.0	0	0.0	1	100.0
_		•	Denbighshire	1	0.3	14	4.5	28	9.0	56	17.9	37	11.9	49	15.7	43	13.8	33	10.6	37	11.9	14	4.5	312	100.0	15	4.8	99	31.7	261	83.7		
	All Pupils 11,666				11,666	3	.6	7.	.8	13	3.6	20	0.4	17	2.6	12	2.6	11	1.1	8	.9							11	.4	45	.4	90	1.6

Ysgolion Sir Ddinbych – Tabl 3 CANLYNIADAU SAFON UWCH 2016 – PAWB ASTUDIAETHAU CREFYDDOL Denbighshire Schools – Table 3 GCE ADVANCED LEVEL RESULTS 2016: ALL – RELIGIOUS STUDIES

Key Stage 5 Religious Studies Results 2016 (Final)												ALL PUPILS															
	Analysis By Grade													Pass Percentages													
		A Level		А	۱*	А		I	В	(2	ı	D		E		IJ)	(Total	Entries	KA	'-A	*A	*-C	Α,	*-E
ALI /	Rhif yr Ysgol / School I 🕶	Enw'r Ysgol / So	hool Name	No +	%	No	%	No	%	No	%	No	%	No	%	No	%	No	%	No	% ↓ T	No	%	No	%	No	%
663	6634014	Prestatyn High School		0	0.0	2	4.8	14	33.3	12	28.6	11	26.2	3	7.1	0	0.0	0	0.0	42	100.0	2	4.8	28	66.7	42	100.0
6 53	6634020 Ysgol Uwchradd Glan Clwyd				50.0	0	0.0	2	50.0	0	0.0	0	0.0	0	0.0	0	0.0	0	0.0	4	100.0	2	50.0	4	100.0	4	100.0
O 63	6634026	Denbigh High School		0	0.0	0	0.0	1	14.3	3	42.9	2	28.6	1	14.3	0	0.0	0	0.0	7	100.0	0	0.0	4	57.1	7	100.0
Ω_{63}	6634031	Ysgol Brynhyfryd		0	0.0	4	50.0	3	37.5	1	12.5	0	0.0	0	0.0	0	0.0	0	0.0	8	100.0	4	50.0	8	100.0	8	100.0
3 3	6635901	St Brigid's School	_	0	0.0	3	20.0	9	60.0	2	13.3	1	6.7	0	0.0	0	0.0	0	0.0	15	100.0	3	20.0	14	93.3	15	100.0
		663	Denbighshire	2	2.6	9	11.8	29	38.2	18	23.7	14	18.4	4	5.3	0	0.0	0	0.0	76	100.0	11	14.5	58	76.3	76	100.0
	All Pupils 1,446				.5	14.8		32.9		27.7		15.5		4.7								18.3			8.9	99.1	

This page is intentionally left blank

Denbighshire County Council Standing Advisory Council for Religious Education (SACRE)

Date of	Meeting:	13th October 2017
Agenda Item:	8	Report Details

Background to the Report:

SACRE has a statutory duty to monitor the provision of RE and collective worship in the schools, and has a long standing practice of receiving and analysis of Estyn Inspection reports at each meeting.

Purpose of the Report:

To inform members of the outcomes of recent Estyn Inspection Reports on schools.

Recommendations:

- To receive the report
- A letter be sent to each of the schools informing them that their Inspection Report has been considered, congratulating them for good features identified, and reminding them of the services of the Senior Learning Adviser RE and School Improvement Officers in relation to any areas for development or key issues needing addressing.
- To request the LEA to distribute the letters to the schools involved



Analysis of Inspection Reports Denbighshire SACRE

Autumn 2017

(Reports published in the Summer term)

2 schools

School	Dates	Reporting Inspector
Ysgol Y Parc Infants	May 2017	Vanessa Bowen

Ysgol Y Parc Infant School is in the town of Denbigh in Denbighshire local authority. The school caters for pupils between the ages of three and seven in seven classes. There are 199 pupils on roll, including 48 who attend the nursery part-time.

Around 13% of the pupils are eligible for free school meals, which is below the national average (19%). The school identifies around 13% of pupils as having additional learning needs, which is also below the national average (25%). No pupil has a statement of special educational needs. Most pupils speak English as their first language and no pupils speak Welsh at home. A few pupils are learning English as an additional language.

The deputy headteacher is currently the acting headteacher and took up this position in September 2016. The headteacher is currently on maternity leave. The school's last inspection was in December 2009.

Bodfari C.P. School May 2017 Ms Fiona Arnison

Bodfari Primary School is in the small village of Bodfari, three miles from the town of Denbigh. Pupils live in the village and the surrounding rural areas.

The school caters for pupils aged 3 to 11. There are currently 37 pupils from nursery to Year 6. There are two mixed age classes, one for Foundation Phase pupils and the other for pupils in key stage 2. There is nursery provision in the Foundation Phase classroom in the mornings. Busy Bods Playgroup, run separately to the school, takes place in the school hall each day. The playgroup staff also provide daily after-school care for schoolage pupils on the school site.

All pupils come from homes where English is the first language. The proportion of pupils currently eligible for free school meals (21%) is broadly in line with the average for Wales. A very few pupils are in the care of the local authority.

The school has identified that around 27% of pupils have additional learning needs. This is slightly above the national average. No pupils have a statement of special educational needs.

The present headteacher took up her post in 2011. The school was last inspected in October 2009.

Current Inspection Framework

Current Performance

 The school is an inclusive, welcoming and caring community for all pupils and teachers and pupils recognise and celebrate diversity well

COMMENTS

Key Question 1: How good are standards?

Wellbeing

 Nearly all pupils across the school contribute successfully to their local community. For example, they work with the local church to plan events, such the harvest festival. They raise funds for local charities, for example in supporting the local special care baby unit. This firmly embeds their sense of belonging and self-worth. (Bodfari)

Key Question 2: How good is provision?

Learning experiences:

- Teachers promote pupils' awareness of sustainability and global citizenship well... Many pupils have a strong understanding of aspects of the wider world. The school has an active link with a school in Uganda, and pupils write letters and share emails in order to develop an understanding of school life in other countries. Pupils' involvement in numerous charity fundraising events enhances their sense of themselves as citizens locally and in the wider community. (Y Parc)
- Most pupils have a good understanding global citizenship and their place in the wider world. (Bodfari)

Care, support and guidance:

- Staff provide valuable experiences that promote pupils' spiritual, moral and social development effectively. Strong local links with churches, businesses and local services help pupils to develop a good understanding of living in a community. A good example of this is the pupils' participation in a mock wedding. (Y Parc)
- Pupils' cultural development is promoted effectively through areas of learning, including learning about feasts and festivals in other countries. Collective worship makes a valuable contribution to promoting pupils' understanding of whole school values. (Y Parc)
- Staff promote pupils' social and moral development successfully through lessons and collective worship. Regular opportunities to sing together enthusiastically as a whole school also provide valuable opportunities to enhance pupils' spiritual development. Pupils have frequent opportunities to develop their cultural awareness, for example through themed weeks and topics about other countries. (Bodfari)

Learning Environment:

The school is an inclusive, welcoming and caring community for all pupils.
 Teachers and pupils recognise and celebrate diversity well. As a result, a culture of mutual care and respect permeates across the school. (Y Parc)

Key Question 2: How good are leadership and management?

Partnership working:

• The school's strong links with the community provide worthwhile experiences for pupils. For example, a local vicar visits the school regularly and supports learning experiences, such as the school wedding. (Y Parc)

Denbighshire County Council Standing Advisory Council for Religious Education (SACRE)

Date of Meeting:		13th October 2017
Agenda Item:	9	Report Details

Background

Members from SACRE discussed concerns raised by WASACRE regarding schools not following the Agreed Syllabus.

Purpose

SACRE wrote to all schools reminding them of the statutory nature of the agreed syllabus. Schools were asked to respond. Secondary schools were asked to provide extra information regarding their delivery at Key Stage 4.

Recommendations:

- To receive the report
- To discuss possible actions to support and monitor schools



To The Headteachers of all Infant, Junior, Primary and Special schools

November 16th 2016

Dear Headteacher

Statutory Requirements for Religious Education

Conwy Standing Advisory Council for Religious Education (SACRE) has asked me to bring to your attention the statutory requirements for Religious Education in state maintained schools. As the curriculum review is getting under way it is believed that some schools are confused as to the status of agreed syllabuses in schools.

As I am sure you are aware Religious Education is part of the basic curriculum and therefore sits outside the National Curriculum. The RE curriculum is locally determined by the LA and its SACRE. This means that there is a statutory requirement for LA's to provide Religious Education according to an agreed syllabus. With regard to the position of the Conwy agreed syllabus it was re adopted in 2013 and therefore the current syllabus stays in place with an understanding that the syllabus will be reviewed once the shape of the new Donaldson curriculum is defined. There would need to be a change in legislation for the delivery of RE according to an agreed syllabus to be rescinded.

Professor Donaldson report Successful Futures - Independent Review of Curriculum and Assessment Arrangements in Wales recommended that Religious education should form part of the Humanities Area of Learning and Experience, and should remain a statutory curriculum requirement from reception.

SACRE is aware that the Pioneer schools are now meeting in order to shape the new curriculum. Until such time as the detail of the AOLE are shaped and a review of the agreed syllabus takes place then SACRE wish to ensure that schools understand that coverage of the programmes of study of the locally agreed syllabus is the main statutory requirement.

I attach a copy of the current agreed syllabus for RE and the programmes of study for KS2 can be found on pages 18-19 of the agreed syllabus.

As regards the **Foundation Phase** three broad areas of People, Beliefs and Questions are studied. Please see pages 14-17 of the agreed syllabus.

SACRE would like schools to confirm receipt of this information by completing the attached pro forma below and returning to me, philiplord@gwegogledd.cymru

I hope that this information is useful to you.

Regards and best wishes

Phil Lord



Summer 2017

Statutory Requirements for Religious Education

Dear Headteacher

Standing Advisory Council for Religious Education (SACRE) has asked me to bring to your attention the statutory requirements for Religious Education in state maintained schools. As the curriculum review is getting under way it is believed that some schools are confused as to the status of agreed syllabuses in schools and this letter is being sent to outline to schools what are the statutory requirements for Religious Education.

As I am sure you are aware Religious Education is part of the basic curriculum and therefore sits outside the National Curriculum. The RE curriculum is locally determined by the LA and its SACRE. This means that there is a statutory requirement for LA's to provide Religious Education according to an agreed syllabus and monitor that statutory requirements are being adhered to by schools. With regard to the position of the Agreed Syllabus for RE it was re-adopted in 2013 and therefore the current syllabus stays in place with an understanding that the syllabus will be reviewed once the shape of the new Donaldson curriculum is defined. There would need to be a change in legislation for the delivery of RE according to an agreed syllabus to be rescinded.

Professor Donaldson report Successful Futures - Independent Review of Curriculum and Assessment Arrangements in Wales recommended that Religious education should form part of the Humanities Area of Learning and Experience, and should remain a statutory curriculum requirement from reception.

SACRE is aware that the Pioneer schools are now meeting in order to shape the new curriculum. Until such time as the detail of the AOLE are shaped and a review of the agreed syllabus takes place then SACRE wish to ensure that schools understand that **coverage of the programmes of study of the locally agreed syllabus is the main statutory requirement.**

I attach a copy of the current agreed syllabus for RE where you can see the programmes of study for all key stages in the secondary school on pages 27-29.

SACRE is particularly interested in the delivery of **Religious Education at KS4**. Some schools appear confused regarding statutory requirements at KS4 and we would like to draw your attention to the programme of study which can be found on pages 27-29. Many schools in Wales are providing statutory RE by following either a GCSE Short Course or a GCSE Full Course or a combination of the two courses. SACRE wish to inform you that this would fulfil statutory requirements as long as **all** pupils are receiving religious education whether or not they are entered for accreditation.

Some schools are delivering RE at KS4 within the Welsh Baccalaureate Qualification (WBQ). In 2016, the Wales Association of SACREs conducted a survey of the impact of the WBQ on religious education in schools across Wales. SACRE understands that some schools believe that coverage of the Global Citizenship element of WBQ is sufficient to cover the RE requirements. SACRE would like to ensure that schools understand that the Global Citizenship unit alone would not be sufficient to cover all aspects of the agreed syllabus programmes of study as outlined on pages 30-31 of the agreed syllabus. The WASACRE survey (2016) showed that in some cases WBQ had some positive impact when schools increased the time allocation for RE within the WBQ so that all aspects of the agreed syllabus could be covered. That has to be measured against those schools who commented that the introduction of the WBQ was having a negative effect on RE such as loss of Short Course accreditation, over use of non specialists in the teaching of RE and RE subject specific skills being sacrificed to cover the more generic skills of WBQ.

SACRE would like schools to confirm receipt of this information by completing the attached pro forma below and returning to the Clerk to SACRE. The pro-forma concentrates on delivery at KS4 in particular because this is the area most identified as of concern to teachers of RE and also identified as raising issues in the WASACRE survey. Schools providing this information enables the LA and its SACRE to fulfil

its monitoring role of RE in the curriculum and be assured that statutory requirements according to the agreed syllabus for RE are being met.

SACRE hope that this information is useful to you.

Yours sincerely

(LA representative on SACRE)

Name of School		
Name of Staff member completing pro forma		
Position in school		
I have read and understood the statutory requirements for RE at all key stages	YES/ NO (please circle)	
How is RS/RE delivered at KS4?		
Please tick ALL relevant commer	nts below:	
☐ All/nearly all pupils receive RE a	ccording to the agreed syllabus	How many classes?
☐ All/nearly all pupils undertake a t	full course RS GCSE qualification	How many classes?
☐ All/nearly all pupils undertake a short course RS qualification		How many classes?
☐ All/nearly all pupils receive statu	tory RE during Welsh Bacc lessons	How many classes?
☐ Some pupils undertake a full cou	urse RS GCSE qualification	How many classes?
☐ Some pupils undertake a short o	ourse RS qualification	How many classes?
☐ Some pupils receive statutory RI	E during Welsh Bacc lessons	How many classes?
Other (Please Specify)		
Diagon could you door in a how to		CO minuta lacara)
Please could you describe now K	(S4 is timetabled: (e.g. one weekly	60 minute lesson)
Who delivers KS4 RS/RE lesso	ons?	
☐ All KS4 pupils are taught by spe	cialist RS teachers	
☐ Most KS4 pupils are taught by sp	pecialist RS teachers	
☐ Few KS4 pupils are taught by specialist RS teachers		
☐ No KS4 pupils are taught by spe	cialist RS teachers	
Any further comments:		
	ort the many DO amount to a thomas at 140	A Maria la companya a
_	ut the new RS specifications at KS SACRE to know about, please incl	

Please return to: Phil Lord philiplord@gwegoglephagery37



Denbighshire County Council Standing Advisory Council for Religious Education (SACRE)

Date of Meeting:		23th October 2017
Agenda Item:	10	Report Details

Background to the Report:

Letters concerning Collective Worship and the new GCSE specification have been sent to Kirsty Williams.

Purpose of the Report:

To inform members as the letters sent and the correspondence received.

Recommendations:

- Receive the letters
- Discuss the next steps





Dear Kirst Williams, Cabinet Secretary for Education

Flintshire Standing Advisory Council for Religious Education noted the recent competing petitions concerning the requirement for the daily act of collective worship.

We understand that the petitions committee have now referred this matter to you to ascertain if it breaches any human rights.

We feel compelled to write to you to express our commitment and support of the continuing requirement that this should be a daily act and should remain enshrined in Law. In the current tumultuous climate it is ever more important that our young people understand and can appreciate a range of perspectives. Additionally the time for quiet reflection and space gives our young people an opportunity to collect their thoughts and gather themselves emotionally and phenomenologically.

The wording of the Act is that it is to be "wholly or mainly of a broadly Christian character". So it can be wholly Christian, in other words not every day there would be a Christian act of worship, but it could be mainly Christian, meaning that, taken over the term as a whole, more of the acts of worship will be Christian than not. Of course that means that almost half the acts of worship could derive from the other great belief or religious traditions.

Until 1988 the law expected collective worship to take place in an assembly of the whole school at the beginning of every day. But now, it can take place in any group at any time of the day: the whole school, or house or year groups, tutor groups, form assemblies.

The Christian worship should not be distinctive of any particular denomination. So, it would be unlawful, for example, for the act of collective worship in a community school to be a Eucharist or Mattins. In a Church School however this can happen.

The worship can be reflective of other faiths. The school can seek a 'determination' from the Local Authority's Standing Advisory Committee for Religious Education (SACRE). The determination could allow the daily act of worship to reflect the predominant major world faith found in the school, or indeed the range of faiths. The determination could specify that there would be no Christian worship. The SACRE has no power to nullify the requirement in law of daily worship for all. Parents can also exercise their right if withdrawal if they so wish.

Therefore we believe that the current statutory position is both flexible and protects the rights of choice. We would welcome the opportunity to receive the Cabinet Secretary's assurance and support of the current position. We firmly believe that it has been tested and shown to be the best option for our young people.

We welcome the challenge from the young people and are glad that both sides felt able to express their points of view. As the pioneer schools develop the new humanities curriculum

under Professor Donaldson's recommendations we would be grateful to receive reassurance that the daily act of collective worship will remain a central part of the life of our schools.

We are grateful to the cabinet secretary for her ongoing support both of SACRE and the position of RE and collective worship in education.

Yours sincerely

Delyth McIntyre (Chair of Flintshire SACRE)





Dear Kirsty Williams, Cabinet Secretary for Education

Conwy and Denbighshire SACREs recently received a presentation from the Conwy and Denbighshire Lead Practioner for Religious Studies. I am writing to share some of the members' points that were discussed as a result of presentation. The presentation consisted of an explanation as to the work of the Lead Practioner, the points that were discussed by Religious Studies teachers in Conwy and Denbighshire and a list of their concerns.

Firstly we would thank Welsh Government for funding the Lead Practioner programme. Members were pleased that it has enabled RE teachers to discuss, plan and share resources for the new WJEC specification that will be taught from this September. A conference in Llandudno brought Religious Studies teachers from across the GwE region and gave them an opportunity to discuss the new specification. It also provided an opportunity for teachers to share their concerns from across the region. Local groups made up of teachers from two local authorities have been able to plan Schemes of Work as well as create and share resources.

During the presentation it was bought to the members' attention that:

- The WJEC text book for the specification to be taught in September had not yet been published. There are a few schools in Conwy and Denbighshire that do not have a Religious Studies specialist and as such the need for a text book is paramount. The EDUCAS text book has been available for a year!
- The cost of the resources is more than many schools can afford. To provide enough text books for pupils to share one between two will cost a school over £700 (presuming that the school timetables 3 classes to be taught at the same time).
- Although the specification is for first teaching in September 2017, the Welsh version of the text book will not be ready until well into the academic year. SACRE members are concerned that:
 - Teachers in Welsh medium schools are translating resources, taking up a large amount of time, time which could be spent planning and supporting our students to improve their standards.
 - The late release of the Welsh language resources may contravene Welsh
 Government policy on the promotion of a bilingual Wales.
- Planning and preparation time as a result of year 11 leaving after their exams is an important time for Teachers to plan for the next academic year. The lack of the text book and support materials has hindered teachers preparing for the new specification.
- Many Religious Studies teachers in Conwy and Denbighshire report that the increase in content for the new specification will mean that pupils spend more time learning facts for the exam rather than adhering to many of the aspects that are laid out by the Agreed Syllabus including self-reflection and an understanding of the impact faith can have on individuals and communities.

Members of SACRE are concerned for the wellbeing of Conwy and Denbighshire Religious Studies teachers and the standards of Religious Studies achieved by pupils in Conwy and Denbighshire. In response to this letter please can you:

- 1. Inform SACRE as to why there has been an increase in the amount of content that will be taught in the same amount of time as the previous specification.
- 2. Reassure SACRE that the Lead Practioner programme is supported financially to continue the valuable work started this year.
- 3. Place pressure on publishers of the Welsh language text book accompanying this specification to release it at the same time as the English version?
- 4. Provide schools with financial assistance so that they will be able to purchase enough text books once they are published.

Yours Sincerely

Phil Lord

On behalf of Conwy SACRE

Kirsty Williams AC/AM Ysgrifennydd y Cabinet dros Addysg Cabinet Secretary for Education



Ein cyf/Our ref KW/01285/17

Phil Lord Challenge Advisor GwE

philiplord@gwegogledd.cymru

10 August 2017

Dear Mr Lord

Thank you for forwarding Delyth McIntyre's letter to me, in support of the requirement for schools to provide a daily act of collective worship. I understand that you wanted my reply directed to you.

In Wales, collective worship in schools should be sensitive to the range of beliefs held by pupils in the school and should give pupils the opportunity to worship without encouraging them to do something that is against the teachings of their religion. For example, times of prayer may be left open-ended for pupils to say their own prayers silently or to reflect on moral or philosophical issues. As you are aware, parents are entitled to remove their children from acts of collective worship, in accordance with section 71 of the School Standards and Framework Act 1998.

I am aware of the petitions in relation to collective worship and I will be responding to the Petitions Committee over the coming weeks.

Yours sincerely

Kirsty Williams AC/AM

Ysgrifennydd y Cabinet dros Addysg Cabinet Secretary for Education

> Bae Caerdydd • Cardiff Bay Caerdydd • Cardiff CF99 1NA

Canolfan Cyswllt Cyntaf / First Point of Contact Centre:
0300 0604400
Gohebiaeth.Kirsty.Williams@llyw.cymru
Correspondence.Kirsty.Williams@gov.wales

Rydym yn croesawu derbyn gohebiaeth yn Gymraeg. Byddwn yn ateb gohebiaeth a dderbynnir yn Gymraeg yn Gymraeg ac ni fydd gohebu yn Gymraeg yn arwain at oedi.



Denbighshire County Council Standing Advisory Council for Religious Education (SACRE)

Date of Meeting:		23th October 2017
Agenda Item:	11	Report Details

Background to the Report:

Schools are encouraged to work collaboratively with other schools to support and develop all areas within the curriculum. 50 schools met in June and July to receive training on the three core skills in the Agreed Syllabus

Purpose of the Report:

To provide an update on the training event and to discuss the way forward.

Recommendations:

- Receive the presentation
- Discuss the next steps



Denbighshire County Council Standing Advisory Council for Religious Education (SACRE)

Date of Meeting:		19th October 2016
Agenda Item:	12	Report Details

Background to the Report:

SACRE continues to be a member of the Wales Association of SACREs, and receives reports on meetings from members attending, copies of minutes of meetings and any other reports from the Association.

Purpose of the Report:

For members to be informed as to the focus and main outcomes of the previous meeting.

Recommendations:

- To receive the minutes of the previous meeting.
- To agree attendance to the next WASACRE (Bridgend 10th November 2017)





Cyfarfod Cymdeithas CYSAGau Cymru, Wrecsam, 7 July 2017 (10.30am – 3pm)

Wales Association of SACREs meeting, Wrexham, 7 July 2017 (10.30am – 3pm)

Presenoldeb/Attendance

Ynys Môn / Anglesey
Bethan James (BJ)
Rheinallt Thomas (RT)
Mefys Jones-Edwards
(M J)

Blaenau Gwent Gill Vaisey (GV)

Pen-y-bont ar Ogwr / Bridgend

Edward Evans (EE) Vicky Thomas (VT)

Caerffili/ Caerphilly Vicky Thomas (VT) John Taylor (JT)

Caerdydd / Cardiff Gill Vaisey (GV)

Sir Gaerfyrddin / Carmarthenshire Mary Parry (MP)

CeredigionLyndon Lloyd MBE (LL)

Conwy Phil Lord (PL)

Sir Ddinbych / Denbighshire Phil Lord (PL) Emrys Wynne (EW)

Simon Cameron (SC)
Sir y Fflint / Flintshire

Roz Williams (RL)

Gwynedd

Phil Lord (PL)

Bethan James (BJ)

Merthyr Tudful / Merthyr Tydfil

Vicky Thomas (VT) Ernie Galsworthy (EG)

Sir Fynwy / *Monmouthshire* Gill Vaisey (GV)

Castell-nedd Port Talbot / Neath and Port Talbot

Casnewydd / Newport Vicky Thomas (VT) Sally Northcott (SN)

Sir Benfro / Pembrokeshire Mary Parry (MP)

Powys

John Mitson (JM) Margaret Evitts (ME)

Rhondda Cynon Taf Paula Webber (PW)

Abertawe / Swansea Alison Lewis (AL) Vicky Thomas (VT)

Torfaen /Torfaen Vicky Thomas (VT)

Bro Morgannwg / *Vale of Glamorgan* Paula Webber (PW)

Wrecsam / Wrexham

Libby Jones (LJ) Tania ap Sion (TaS) Liz Davies (LD) Bhupinder Virdee-Lace (BV-L) Samantha Jesson (SJ) Martin Matthias (MM) Rev. James Harris (Rev. JH) Ruth Holden (RH)

Sylwedyddion / Observers Dr Farookh Jishi (Wrexham Muslim Association)

Minutes

1. Cyflwyniad a chroeso / Introduction and welcome

Members enjoyed choir performances from Eyton VC School, Ysgol Penrhyn and St. Christopher's School. Members were welcomed to the Chamber by Cllr. John Pritchard, Mayor of Wrexham and Sam Jesson, Chair of Wrexham SACRE. They thanked the children for their performances. Sam Jesson noted that with the introduction of Successful Futures, it is an exciting, creative and innovative time for education. Phil Lord (PL) opened the meeting and also thanked the children for their performances. He expressed gratitude to Cllr. Pritchard and Sam Jesson for their welcome.

2. Adfyfyrio tawel / Quiet reflection

PL led a quiet reflection upon the disaster at Grenfell Tower. He spoke about media reports of a catalogue of events leading up to the disaster. PL asked members to consider that what we say and what we do can have an impact on other people in good or in bad ways. He asked everyone working in SACREs and schools to think about how they can do little things to make a difference for the better.

3. Ymddiheuriadau / Apologies

Andrew Pearce, Dr Annette Daly, Neeta Baicher, Tudor Thomas, Sue Cave, Christine Abbas, Mathew Maidment, Alwen Roberts, Dafydd Trehearne, Cllr. P. A. Roberts, Rachel Samuel, Rachel Bendall, Pauline Smith, Manon Jones. Huw Stephens, Sharon Perry-Phillips, Leslie Francis. Helen Gibbon, Meinir Wynne Loader, Huw George, Marilyn Frazer.

4. Cofnodion y cyfarfod a gynhaliwyd yng Nghaerfyrddin, 3 Mawrth 2017 / Minutes of meeting held in Monmouthshire,3 March 2017

With the exception of a few minor typing errors and a missing date on p.7 the minutes were accepted as a true record of the meeting. Proposed by Vicky Thomas and seconded by Rheinallt Thomas

5. Materion vn codi / Matters arising

- **P.4** matters arising p.10 Edward Evans (EE) wrote to Kirsty Williams Action completed.
- **P. 10**. VT found no issue within the inspection report. She met with the Challenge Advisor. Caerphilly sent a letter and survey to all secondary schools and had100% returns. It was pointed out that the issue of schools not fulfilling their statutory obligations in delivering RE is a wider problem. The survey revealed that some schools were delivering RE during thought for the day or registration. The local authority will write to schools to point out that this is not an appropriate vehicle for the delivery of RE.
- **p.14. Item 11.h.** PW attended two study days at the University of Chester. These were geared toward teachers of A Level, but were not board specific. The aim was to give teachers a 'back to university experience' rather than providing CPD. Nevertheless, PW reported that the workshops provided very good CPD for teachers. The university hopes to provide further study days in the future.

RT raised a concern over the protocol for sending out WASACRE minutes. He reminded WASACRE members that traditionally minutes would be received within two weeks of the meeting. The current process is that minutes are checked by the Chair and the Executive Committee for accuracy prior to being sent out because of the national status of WASACRE. Some SACREs need access to the minutes earlier as there are a wide range of dates for SACRE meetings and they are needed in advance of meetings. Welsh speakers expressed concern that they would have to read the minutes twice if they

were initially sent out in English with a translation to follow. There was a suggestion that the translator be given a date in advance. It was recognised that, as a first principle, there should be equality for both languages. A member suggested that the minutes should be written promptly as there was an honorarium paid to the secretary to do so. The role of the secretary and the honorarium were, therefore, discussed. GV raised the question of payment for the role of Secretary. JM reported that the honorarium paid to the secretary hasn't changed since WASACRE was established. Members discussed whether it might be necessary to have a minutes secretary or whether it would be necessary to review the honorarium? The standard and detail of the minutes were discussed and some members felt that it was important that the secretary have subject knowledge.

ACTIONS:-

- i. Minutes should go out before the SACREs are going to meet.
- *ii.* Executive meeting to discuss the honorarium paid to the secretary, the issue of translation into Welsh and to consider when Executive meetings are held in order to send WASACRE minutes to SACREs at the earliest opportunity. Minutes to be checked by the Chair and go out to SACREs before the Executive Meeting.
- 6. Cyflwyniad NAPfRE / NAPfRE presentation: Supporting the new GCSE RS specification The work of GwE Lead Practitioner's for Religious Studies Mefys Jones Lead Practioner for Religious Education GwE.

Mefys Jones presented on the progress of lead practitioners in N. Wales and their work to provide support for schools delivering the new GCSE specification. Mefys is a member of Anglesey SACRE and regional lead practitioner in N. Wales. The presentation included:

- a. The aim of the three RS Hubs in the north is to ensure consistency across the region and to support teachers. Three meetings were organised during the year. The initial meetings were used to unpack the specification. It had been difficult to access resources for the new GCSE as text books had not been made available in time.
- b. A questionnaire was distributed to identify teachers' concerns. They needed help in areas such as planning schemes of work, developing assessment material and marking of examination answers. Teachers wanted advice on resources and on the new humanist perspective within the specification. The sharing of resources was a main concern. Accessing Welsh resources was a particular problem as the textbook was initially only published in English. Mefys pointed out that the Buddhism A level course book had arrived a month after the examination. There was also a great concern that both the new GCSE and A Level had been introduced at the same time and that WJEC CPD meeting didn't take place until almost the end of the autumn term.
- c. Lead practitioners explored content that was similar in the old specification and identified what was new in order to consider which resources could be reused. Facebook and email were used for sharing information and uploading resources. Hwb was available, but had not been embedded everywhere. GWE is in the process of setting up a website to upload resources. The Save RE Facebook page had been a valuable resource. For teachers using the medium of English Eduqas resources were useful, but they needed to be translated into Welsh. Other resources included Bitesize, especially the video clips, and True Tube for religious and moral issues.
- d. A conference was held in Llandudno. The support from headteachers in releasing teachers for this event had been very welcome. Joy White attended to talk about assessment. Rob Grinter, a humanist, was present to talk to teachers about the humanist perspective.
- e. The third meeting brought everyone together to share resources and share ideas. The process throughout the year created the feeling that help was available. Links will continue. A bank of examination questions will be set up and teachers will moderate marking. All resources will be

available on the website. There will be meetings with Lynda Maddock, WJEC subject officer, and with other lead practitioners from Wales.

Mefys thanked the dedicated teachers for their participation and collaboration. She acknowledged SACREs had supported the work of the lead practitioners.

Discussion following the presentation:

VT thanked Mefys for all the hard work and shared resources. Mefys was aware that some schools are delivering full course RS in one hour a week. She felt lucky that time is given to RE in her school. She expressed concern that teachers had been expected to create their own resources while waiting for the official resources to arrive. She said that the workload of teachers is massive. MP said that it had been a pleasure to listen to what Mefys had to say and that it was clear in ERW that there is a lack of material provided in Welsh. Mary expressed her gratitude for the translated resources being made available. Mefys said that they had written to Heads thanking them for releasing and supporting teachers. She informed WASACRE that there will be a conference for the whole of Wales on 23rd September. A WASACRE member thanked Welsh Government for providing the opportunities and funding for this work.

7. Cyflwyniad WASACRE/WASACRE presentation: Religious Education from a European perspective. – Phil Lord

PL has had the privilege to work with EfTRE, who meet once a year to discuss RE issues across Europe. PL sits on the Executive committee of EfTRE which is open to all countries in the Council of Europe, the 47 member states who have signed the Convention of Human Rights of the European Court of Human Rights. PL has been surprised at how different countries approach RE. Some teach from a phenomenological viewpoint, but in Europe RE is generally confessional and one religion is generally taught. One of the benefits of RE is to bring about tolerance and understanding of others. In 2009 a study on the way religion is presented across Europe was carried out. Whether confessional or nonconfessional, RE is a good driver for tolerance and community cohesion. However, the Council of Europe felt that a move towards a multi-religious approach would be better in order to bring communities together. In 2014 the Council of Europe published the *Signposts* document to bring commonality in RE. The European Forum for the Teachers of RE put teaching packs together with a focus upon multi-cultural aspects of RE.

PL gave an overview of RE in Finland and Austria. He had visited primary and secondary schools in Finland where RE is generally of the Lutheran tradition but is non-confessional. Parents can request RE in their own tradition. Secondary school teachers are required to have a Master's Degree and are given a lot of respect as professionals. All advice on RE comes through the Church and is faith based. Early years education is about play and there is no formal transition between pre and statutory schooling. PL observed a secondary school exploring Lutheran History. Teachers set the activity and pupils got on with it. They knew what they had to do. Independent learning was clearly evident in the high school. Phil talked about the demographics of Austria in comparison to Wales. He referred to a video about RE across Europe which can be found on the EfTRE website (http://www.eftre.net/). RE in Austria is compulsory and confessional Roman Catholic, but schools have to provide Protestant education to those who request it. In addition Phil visited an Islamic RE training centre. More pupils and now opting out of confessional RE and those that do so are offered Ethics lessons instead. Denise Cush was in attendance at the conference talking about the religious landscape in Europe. She also spoke about how restrictive it is to teach just one religion. The purpose of RE differs depending upon where you are in Europe. One of the purposes of RE in UK including Wales is to create opportunities for multiculturalism and diversity. PL suggested that we need to have these discussions when designing new curriculum.

Ouestions:

GV had also attended the EFtRE conference and reported that although RE in Europe was confessional RE pupils would still learn about other faiths as well.

8. Diweddariadau/Updates:

i. Canllawiau ar Reoli Hawl Tynnu'n ôl o Addysg Grefyddol/ Guidance on Managing the Right of Withdrawal from Religious Education.

GV reported that the document was finished but has been for translation. GV had sent the translated document to RT to proofread. RT said that the content drew him in and that the translation was excellent.

ii. Materion Llywodraeth Cymru / Welsh Government matters -

PW reported that the RE planning meeting on 27/3/17 to discuss the development to the new Humanities Curriculum had been very positive. WASACRE and NAPfRE representatives raised concerns with Welsh Government about RE being left out of the curriculum at Foundation Phase during the last curriculum review and that it is important to avoid the same things happening this time. They raised the issue of the right of withdrawal from RE and suggested that RE needed to be identifiable in the curriculum if legislation on withdrawal is to remain. Welsh Government requested a copy of the WASACRE withdrawal document to help them identify issues that this could raise. Manon Jones produced a timeline to show how the planning of the Humanities AoLE would develop over the academic year and so that regular meetings with WASACRE/NAPfRE could be scheduled. Welsh Government requested information on the procedure for commissioning work from WASACRE. Welsh Government expressed an interest in commissioning a paper from WASACRE on how 'What is Good RE?' fits with the work pioneers were doing. The pioneers would be looking at a number of approaches, including the approach of the Big Ideas Science model. WASACRE/NAPfRE representatives were invited to attend a Humanities pioneer group workshop to contribute to discussions about the group's proposals regarding the scope and structure of the Humanities AoLE from an RE perspective. Representatives raised the issue of assessment and the concern that the new GCSE specifications did not seem to align with Donaldson's Successful Futures. Welsh Government confirmed that Qualifications Wales would be involved throughout the process of developing the new curriculum. Curriculum developments will be shared via a newsletter to SACREs which will be sent from WG to SACRE clerks. SACREs will be able to then respond to the Newsletter by email to Manon Jones. Paula Webber as Secretary to WASACRE is to be copied into responses.

MP said that the pioneers were currently working on strand 2 of curriculum development. WASACRE/NAPfRE representatives have attended meetings with teachers from pioneer schools. This group have been discussing a common way forward. Once this is officially decided WASACRE representatives will receive the agreed proposals. Planning on the way ahead will carry on over the summer period. In September Strand 3 will look at the content of the Humanities AoLE.

Discussion from members also raised the following issues:

SACREs will have to adopt the new curriculum if there is no change in legislation. There may not be a need to change the legislation; however, changes to legislation could be positive as well as negative. Change could also support good RE. It was positive that WASACRE was able to work together with Welsh Government in order to develop a curriculum that works for RE.

iii. RE stakeholder meeting 12/4/17

A concern was raised that the term Religious Education would be removed from the new curriculum and that RE would be absorbed with the Humanities completely. PL said that Manon did not confirm or discount this, however RE skills would certainly need to be identifiable within the new curriculum.

Humanities AOLE group meeting 02/05/17- Report by BJ. MP and BJ attended the meeting of teachers from pioneer schools in Wrexham as observers. The teachers were at the beginning of the process and were asked to 'define humanities.' They also looked at the current curriculum, content

and skills and discussed whether there were aspects worth keeping. Teachers were also invited to identify the major things pupils needed to know by the time they reached the age of 16. This approach has developed from Science Big Ideas. So teachers were asking - What are the major Big Ideas for RE? What is important in RE and how can we share these ideas?

- iv. New Curriculum Stakeholder meeting 24/5/17 PL reported that assessment procedures currently create competition that is detrimental to the child. Problems arise when students want to transfer schools. If they are not attaining assessment grades Headteachers sometimes don't want them in the school. PL reported that with the development of the Donaldson Successful Futures curriculum the eyes of the world are looking at Wales. He explained that no education system in the world has changed this significantly. Therefore, Welsh Government wants to get this right. PL felt that Manon Jones and Steve Davies were sincere in wanting to create an inclusive, teacher led, bottom up system. VT commented that it is, therefore, important it is to have Manon Jones present at WASACRE meetings.
- NAPfRE and that four HMI had attended. She said that the meeting had been requested by WASACRE and NAPfRE and that four HMI had attended. She said that the meeting had been positive and mutually beneficial. Representatives enquired about the thematic review of RE. There will be a specific report produced by three HMI and one peer inspector. Mark Campion will have an editing role. Between twenty and twenty-one schools will be included and visits to schools will be made. The focus will be upon standards and provision; assessment; links with the community (community cohesion) and staffing of RE. The team will also look at preparation for the Four Purposes as well as transition between Primary and Secondary. If the inspectors see non-fulfilment of the statutory requirements for RE they will definitely take it up with the school. Upon WASACRE representative's suggestion, Estyn officers agreed to consider whether provision at Foundation Phase appropriately lays the foundation for work at KS2. Additionally, there will be a review of the Foundation Phase and at the suggestion of WASACRE representatives, Estyn officers agreed to ensure that RE will be included in that review alongside other areas of learning. WASACRE was asked to let Estyn know of schools that have good practice in RE.

Representatives explained how monitoring of RE was conducted by SACREs in order to fulfil their monitoring role and that it was becoming more difficult now to get evidence to provide a baseline on RE in schools especially with System Leaders having little or no responsibility for subjects e.g. RE. They discussed the importance of Estyn reports in this process. It was noted that there are more instances of inspectors noting in primary school reports, fulfilment or non fulfilment of statutory requirements for RE, than there were in secondary schools reports. Estyn officers confirmed that the same criteria for primary and secondary should be followed and thanked the delegation for bringing this to their attention and agreed they will look more closely at this issue.

Issues at KS4 were also discussed, including timetables being squeezed due to the Welsh Baccalaureate. Schools find they have insufficient time available to meet requirements of the agreed syllabus. Representatives enquired whether there was a way that Estyn and WASACRE could work together to halt this diminishing status of RE.

Estyn suggested that individual Advisers/ SACREs or LAs can 'tip them off' to good practice in schools or refer to schools which are not following statutory requirements. The delegation and Estyn also felt that really it was the place of the LA to inform Estyn of this in their LA Report before a school is inspected. In reality, Estyn's experience has led to an acceptance that LAs are unlikely to identify schools in this way as it does compromise good working relationships with schools. GV suggested this was an area of real concern and a dilemma which should be given further consideration.

Representatives asked whether through the new Inspection Framework Estyn reports would continue to give qualitative statements in terms of SMSC. It was confirmed that this was the case. It was also noted that the new Framework will have an additional focus in different schools and that RE may be the focus in some schools.

Discussion with Estyn also included the role of RE in promoting community cohesion. WASACRE raised its concerns about withdrawal from RE sometimes being linked to reasons of prejudice. Estyn informed WASACRE that Mark Campion is heading up reporting on Prevent.

An Estyn representative suggested that there was a need for teachers to have training about religions from meeting with faith representatives. GV referred to one LA which is currently planning this type of training opportunity. We will consider how widely this could be shared and whether this could be facilitated by WASACRE and if there are any funding streams available.

PL acknowledged that it is good that WASACRE has a positive relationship with Estyn.

ACTION: To discuss funding of training at the next Executive Meeting.

9. Adroddiad ar gyfarfod y Pwyllgor Gwaith a gynhaliwyd ar Mai 19, 2017/ Report from the Executive Committee held on 19 May 2017

WASACRE members received the draft report from the Executive Committee Meeting.

P2. Protocol for people doing work for WASACRE. WASACRE will publish the intention of commissioning on the Website. PL explained the commissioning process. Copyright was also discussed. This process is to be passed in Autumn Executive meeting.

Training opportunities will be discussed in the Autumn meeting of the Executive Committee.

WASACRE received correspondence from Christine Abbas which was discussed in the Executive meeting. PL has sent a response, and a discussion ensued. There is a growing concern that religious groups that were once included in the creation of an agreed syllabus are increasingly feeling marginalised. GV suggested that this could be something discussed by the executive.

PL informed members that the WASACRE Website – will be on the autumn agenda. RT raised the issue that not all documents commissioned by WASACRE were on the Website.

Action: The whereabouts of the missing documents will be investigated.

10. Gohebiaeth /Correspondence

- i. WASACE received a request from the Education Workforce Committee for a member to apply to sit on the committee. They have until 21 July to apply.
- ii. Interfaith Network UK advertising events. SACREs will receive this in the future. Interfaith week is 12-19th November.
- iii. WASACRE received a request for information from Alun Charles, the co-ordinator of a church magazine in Carmarthenshire, concerning withdrawals from collective worship in Wales.

It was also noted that Edward Evans is currently writing a paper concerning collective worship for discussion at the next Executive Committee meeting.

ACTION: PL to phone Alun Charles.

iv. Correspondence from Annette Daly giving her apologies and expressing concern about Humanist representation on SACREs. Officers noted that this issue has been discussed in recent meetings of WASACRE and the he legal situation remains the same.

11. U.F.A. / A.O.B.

- i. 'Show and Tell' GV spoke about her new book, *Puddles and the St Francis Service*, which is currently with the printer. This resource is appropriate for Animal Welfare Sunday on 8th October. Gill has been matching RE with the Foundation Phase Areas of Learning and popular topics or themes. Electronic classroom resources have now been added. Additionally, Gill is vetting and selecting non-fiction books because she has found inaccuracies and misinformation within some published books. She is concerned that non-specialists might not be aware of these errors. Therefore, Gill will be putting the vetted resources onto her website. GV enquired whether we could reinstate Show and Tell as a regular feature of WASACRE meetings.
- ii. Humanists for UK have put on a free course for teachers in London. AL has contacted them to ask whether there can be a conference organized in Wales.
- **12. Dyddiad y cyfarfod nesaf Dydd Gwener 10 Tachwedd, 2017** / *Date for next meeting*: Bridgend Autumn Friday 10th November, 2017. At the Civic Centre.

Spring Meeting March 9th Civic Centre in Swansea.

Dear SACRE members,

Please find below an update in relation to the curriculum reform process so far and an invitation for you as a SACRE to comment on the work of the Humanities working group to date.

Curriculum Reform

Following the publication of <u>Successful Futures</u>, Professor Donaldson's independent review of curriculum and assessment arrangements in Wales, and the acceptance of all 68 recommendations, the pioneer schools network was established in autumn 2015. Working with key partners and experts, these schools are playing a central role in developing the new curriculum for Wales.

Strand 1 – Strategic Design

During the first phase of the curriculum development process, four pioneer working groups were established to develop high-level strategic principles to inform the development of the new curriculum.

These groups focussed on:

- Assessment and Progression
- Cross-curriculum Responsibilities
- Enrichment and Experiences
- Welsh Dimension, International Perspectives and Wider Skills

Each group published an interim report in January 2017 and they can be found on our blog.

Strand 2 – Area of Learning and Experience Design

In January 2017, 6 pioneer working groups were established to begin developing initial high level proposals for each of the Areas of Learning and Experience (AoLEs) outlined in *Successful Futures*:

- Expressive Arts
- Health and Well-being
- Humanities
- Languages, Literacy and Communication
- Mathematics and Numeracy
- Science and Technology

Professor Donaldson recommends that Religious Education forms part of the Humanities AoLE. Therefore, you as a SACRE, and WASACRE as the national body, are key partners in developing this aspect of the new curriculum for Wales. To enable this work, a planning group of WASACRE, NAPfRE, Welsh Government as well as regional consortia and Estyn Humanities representatives has been established.

Since January, the AoLE groups have focused on the following tasks:

- A clear statement of how the AoLE promotes the four purposes of the curriculum.
- A description of the scope and boundaries of the AoLE, including its central concerns, how it is distinct from other areas and why it is important for the education of each child and young person.
- A decision about how best to present the various component subjects and/or strands with the AoLE.
- A commentary on the presumed levels of specificity throughout the AoLE and reasoning behind this.

As part of the development work for each of the above outlined tasks, the 6 AoLE working groups have prepared and produced reports outlining their thinking to date.

The executive summaries are available to view via the attached link below:

http://gov.wales/docs/dcells/publications/170707-new-curriculum-for-wales-story-so-far-en-v2.pdf

Next steps

Work on developing the detail of the curriculum will begin in the autumn term and we will work closely with WASACRE and NAPfRE colleagues during this process. To inform our work going forward, we would also like to invite you as a SACRE to consider the executive summary in relation to the Humanities AoLE and provide comments and/or suggestions for consideration during the next phase of work.

We will send the next update at the end of the autumn term/beginning of the spring term and will again invite feedback and comments based on the proposals produced from September onwards.

Best wishes.

Manon Jones
Welsh Government